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28th March 2007

Dear Sir, 

THRESHOLDS FOR PROVISION OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING IN NEW RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT

It has recently come to my attention that you have been writing on your council’s behalf advising applicants for planning permission that, in the light of Government policy in PPS3, they will now be required to make provision for affordable housing on sites of between 10 and 25 dwellings. Your council’s adopted local plan policy apparently includes a site size threshold of 25 dwellings. Your letter includes reference to the national indicative minimum site size threshold set out in PPS3 as the key justification for this change but reference is also made to your council’s Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) on this issue.

Firstly I should advise that your council’s SPG is time expired. If the council wishes to continue to pursue this policy approach against a saved adopted local plan policy it must produce a Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) on this issue in accordance with new LDF procedures. Obviously, if the council was so minded to produce such SPD it would first have to advertise the fact in its Local Development Scheme (LDS) which may require amendment. Any such amendment to the LDS would require Secretary of State approval prior to any work commencing on the SPD (what a wonderfully quick, easy to understand and fair process this is !). There is no provision in the new LDF procedures for the ‘saving’ of SPG. 

PPS12 (and PG12 before it) is clear that:


“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (paragraph 2.44)

Both PPS12 and PPS3 are clear in that we are operating in a development plan-led (or LDF-led) system. Paragraph 29 of PPS3 requires that it is in development plan documents (not SPD) that local planning authorities should set affordable housing targets and thresholds and that they should reflect economic viability considerations and the impact of applying onerous new policies on overall housing delivery (paragraph 29). Paragraph 29 also makes it clear that local planning authorities must undertake an informed assessment of the economic viability of any thresholds and proportions of affordable housing proposed. The implication is that this is not just for any threshold below the national indicative threshold but any new threshold. Hence the need for this to be included in a DPD rather than SPD (or through no more than a letter to applicants) in order that these factors can be independently examined and tested. Especially since the threshold proposed in your letter is, in part, lower than the national indicative minimum threshold 

It is totally unacceptable and wholly inappropriate for the council to “shoot first and ask questions later” in terms of implementing a substantial and onerous policy change by way of writing a letter to applicants and then only to produce the viability evidence and allow proper testing of the proposed policy approach at some point in the future. If the planning system is to retain any credibility then procedures must be followed and the council, if it wishes to amend its approach to the securing of affordable housing in association with new residential development, must do so through its core strategy or a specific development plan document. Any SPD related to such a policy must be produced, at the earliest, alongside preparation of the policy. But it certainly should not be applied as if it was adopted council policy in advance of any statutory testing of the policy approach and the council’s evidence substantiating such an approach. 

On that basis I would hope that the council would revise its position in this respect and apply only adopted local plan policy until such a time as that is superceded by LDF policy which has been through the statutory process. I will be copying this letter to the Government Office and asking them to intervene to ensure that the council does follow the correct procedures.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South East)

Cc Howard Ewing - Deputy Regional Director, Housing and Planning, GOSE
